REPORT OF THE 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND ZONING COMMITTEE
OF ANC 6A
September 27, 2005

Present: Commissioner Cody Rice; Resident Members Jeff Fletcher, Virginia Gaddis, Rich Luna, Laura Peterson, Drew Ronneberg, Vanessa Ruffin-Colbert, Bill Schultheiss, Mary Spencer, Dea Varsovczky.

Commissioner Rice chaired the meeting.
Community Comments

Marta Wagner announced that Stanton Park Neighborhood Association filed an appeal with the Board of Zoning Adjustment related to the Certificate of Occupancy for Taste of Jamaica at 528 H Street NE. [BZA 17434 is scheduled for an April 4, 2006 public hearing—Ed.]
Update on Cluck-U Appeal to BZA
Rich Luna provided an update to the committee on the ANC’s appeal to BZA of the issuance of a Certificate of Occupancy to Cluck-U at 1133 H Street, NE. The appeal was filed on Friday, September 23, 2005 as BZA 17439. [Scheduled for an April 11, 2006 public hearing—Ed.]

Luna updated the committee on efforts to verify that Cluck-U primarily serves its food and drink in disposable containers and provides disposable tableware. Luna will provide BZA with photos and affidavits. Bill Schultheiss shared annotated floor diagrams showing that the plans submitted to DCRA indicated more than 10% of the publicly accessible floor space available for customer queuing for carryout and on-premise consumption. The appeal seems to be progressing without problems, and there was no recommendation for the ANC to change its approach. 

The committee also discussed potential related future activities for the committee such as 1) trying to clarify the restaurant/fast-food restaurant definitions in the zoning regulations, 2) improving DCRA’s eating establishment affidavit, and 3) working on definitions for other types of eating establishments and related businesses such as delicatessens, coffee shops, and convenience stores so that it is clear which types would require a special exception. The goal of these activities would be to make sure that the subset of eating establishments that are more likely to have objectionable aspects such as litter, trash, traffic, and rodents are subject to the BZA special exception review process in which residents have an opportunity for meaningful input. Other types of eating establishments should proceed as matter-of-right development.

DCRA Report on H Street NE Eating Establishments
At the last EDZC meeting, DCRA promised to provide this report on inspections of H Street NE eating establishments by mid-September. Commissioner Rice sent reminder emails to Neil Stanley, Acting Zoning Administrator, on September 16 and 23. No report has been provided as of September 27.
The committee discussed how the ANC could learn about new businesses that are coming to H Street NE before they open. Some suggested sources were H Street Main Street (Anwar Saleem), the Office of the Deputy Mayor for Planning and Economic Development (Derrick Woody), and possibly realtors.

Recommendation:  That the ANC send a letter to DCRA reminding them of their commitment to provide the eating establishment report; asking for a complete list of eating establishments on H Street NE; and noting any eating establishments that may require attention from DCRA because of current construction or imminent opening.
Research into Business Improvement District Expansion
The committee discussed information from the Capitol Hill BID, DC regulations, and the Real Property Tax Assessment Database related to Business Improvement District (BID) Formation/Expansion for H Street NE. This information is available in the agenda for the meeting posted on the website.
BIDs are funded by extra taxes on commercial properties and are formed when a majority of property owners in a specified commercial area elect through a petition process to form a nonprofit entity and self-tax to provide enhanced services to their area. Expansion of existing BIDs is also possible though a petition process. Some BID-like clean-and-safe activities are already happening in the H Street Arts and Entertainment District as a cooperative effort of businesses in that area.

Ultimately, property and business owners would have to petition for a BID, but it may be easier to convince these owners if a case can be made that sufficient revenue would be available. One potential activity that the ANC could undertake is an analysis of the property values along H Street NE, the potential BID revenues, and the cost of BID services. 

The committee discussed the possibility of the city meeting any funding gaps with Great Street funds until property values increase enough to meet the cost requirements for BID clean and safe services. The committee also discussed whether assessed property values for commercial properties along H Street reflect recent sale prices. Higher assessed values may provide a tax incentive for owners of vacant properties to return these properties to productive uses.
Council Oversight Hearing on Noise Issues and Enforcement in Residential and Commercial Neighborhoods 
The committee discussed an exemption in the noise regulations for church bells and music connected with worship or official church ceremonies. Churches, unlike other establishments, have no restrictions in the noise regulations on total volume or any requirements to reduce volume in the evening or night or install sound-proofing. Commissioner Rice said that this exemption had created a problem in his SMD when a church refused to negotiate with residents about frequent loud services, many lasting after 9 PM, which could be heard inside the houses of nearby residents. The exemption removes any leverage or recourse for residents if a church is unwilling to address noise concerns. 
The committee was divided on whether the ANC should recommend removing or limiting this exemption. Some committee members expressed concerns about the rights of churches to worship, the tenure of churches and residents in the community, and concerns about whether this is a widespread problem. Other committee members thought that the current exemption is too broad and fails to protect the rights of residents not to be subjected to church services in their own homes. Commissioner Rice indicated that he planned to present testimony at the oversight hearing on behalf of affected neighbors in his SMD, and that he is encouraging them to share their experiences with the Council.
DCRA Rental Unit Licensing Requirements (Basic Business License)
The committee discussed new DCRA licensing requirements for small-scale rental arrangements such as rooms, English Basements, and single-family houses. Based on DCRA fact sheets and the experience of a committee member, the new rules require the property owner to visit multiple DC offices and pay fees of $108-150 every two years, plus additional fees if the property owner doesn’t already have a Certificate of Occupancy. The licensing fees for renting out a basement apartment are more than for renting out a single-family house. However, owners of single family rental units need to schedule a housing inspection with the Neighborhood Stabilization Office.
The committee agreed that DCRA needed to simplify the application process with “one-stop shopping” at DCRA. The committee also discussed how it would be more efficient for aggregated information on BBL applications to be provided to the Rental Housing Authority, rather than requiring each applicant to file a Rent Control Authorization Form and pay $40 every two years. The Rental Housing Authority administers rent control, which doesn’t apply until a property owner has more than four properties. The committee expressed concerns about the requirement to inspect every single-family rental unit since DCRA has trouble responding to units with complaints. The committee agreed that this requirement would clog the inspection pipeline, and that DCRA should focus on responding to units with complaints. Finally, there was some discussion about whether these licensing requirements and associated fees would adversely affect affordable housing by creating disincentives for small-scale rental arrangements.
Recommendation:  That the ANC send a letter expressing these concerns to DCRA and the Committee on Consumer and Regulatory Affairs of the DC Council.
Next Scheduled ED&Z Committee Meeting:

Tuesday, October 25, 2005
7-9 PM

900 G Street, NE

Community Room of the Capitol Hill Towers
